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Hello to everyone,

Hope everyone is having a happy summer.  

Things are going good.  More people are still being added to the mailing list. 

Have an enjoyable time reading Olney Memories # 20.....


Memories # 21 will be coming out soon.


Ann Weesner King
Class of 1960
pianoann97@aol.com                                                                   

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                                           Olney Memories # 20  

Harvey Zimmerle

HARVEYZumm@aol.com 


I think some if not all of the Olney Memories readers will be interested in the web site on Richland County and related genealogy information.
                    
             http://www.iltrails.org/Richland/index.html

Loy Zimmerle

Class of  ‘57
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Steve Findley

Stvefind@aol.com 

Hello Everyone, 


My cousin Gwen told me of the existence of this little walk down memory lane for those of 
us fortunate enough to have called or call Olney their home/hometown.  I would very much
 like to be included in this (party) and hope you accept this as my "subscription" request. 
 I have been away from Olney a very long time now, but still have vivid memories of the
 wonderful years I spent there learning about and living life. Your last names are an 
institution in themselves in Olney!  In a few days many of my classmates will be holding
 our 35 year reunion, I truly wish I could be in attendance to relive some of the most 
wonderful, carefree and fun years of my life.  Thank you for bringing this opportunity
 to remember to those of us whose destiny was to live in Olney if only in our
 Memories now.  Hello to All from Kennesaw, Georgia

Very Best Regards,

Steve Findley
Class of "68"

Brothers:  Mike:   Class of "64", currently resides in Seminole, Florida and Terry:   Class of "72", currently resides in Dover, Delware.

Mary Noerenberg

cummings_mary@msn.com
I just remembered while re-reading #11 that my Grandpa Forrest Harms used to work at Bunting's little grocery store in the 20's and 30's.  There were may neighborhood shops and stores and the one we went to was on the East side of town--Hornback's Groceries on East Elm Street.  We would walk with Mom every week to go grocery shopping and we would each get a nickel to spend on candy.  In the 50's, a nickel would buy a lot of candy!  If you worked the money just right, you could fill a small bag for a nickel!  For example, bubble gum (the really good stuff) was 3 pieces for a penny.  Each 3 foot string of red liquorish was also a penny!  We were only a block away, so we took the Radio Flyer to carry the groceries in.  

 

Ed Mosser talked about fixing things and that's how folks lived in the country.  Well, a little news for Ed.  I grew up in town and my Dad, Fred Noerenberg, grew up during the depression in Milwaukee and you fixed things instead of replacing them.  Dad still has tools he used to fix things with 70+ years ago!  Our neighbor, Harold Hann, was the same way.  The original antenna controls from the 50's that we used for our first TV are still in the house, but the antenna is frozen by rust!  (We now have the task of cleaning out the house I grew up in as my Dad is now at Brookstone Estates and all his tools and things will be gone through.   Might have a sale, who knows!)

 

Thanks for your efforts, my friend!

 

Mary (Noerenberg) Cummings, Class of '70.

 

 

================================================ 

 Gwen Gassman
Olney Chamber of Commerce

olneychamber@otbnet.com
 


 
I would like to express how much pleasure I have experienced from receiving and reading the "Olney Memories".  I first heard about their existence from William Kallansrude.  A man I call friend but have never meet.  Mr. Kallansrude contacted the Olney chamber just prior to our 100 year White Squirrel Celebration.  He is so proud of his family, career, and his short time of living in Olney and loves to tell others about each.  He was also one of our best customers sending squirrel souvenirs all over the nation.  One of our popular souvenirs was the 2003 calendar with over 60 photos of white squirrels.  Plans are underway to create the 2004 calendar.  It too will have pictures of our famous white squirrels.  In the 2004 calendar Jesse (the first squirrel you meet in the 2003 calendar, Mr. January) would like to share some of his Olney Memories passed down by his friends and relatives.  Can you see where I'm headed?  I am requesting permission to submit the stories already written and inviting anyone interested to submit other memories for the chamber 2004 calendar contest.  A memory and photo will be chosen for each month along with a cover photo.  

It's possible someone wouldn't want their memory submitted or even published.  Then again, it might generate more writings.  Someone might have pictures to support their writings.  Such pictures of the drive-in theatre, Kralis, schools, people, etc.
 

 

Anyone interested can email me at:
 

Olney and the Greater Richland County
Chamber of Commerce
Gwen Gassmann, Director
POBox 575
Olney, IL  62450
email:  olneychamber@otbnet.com
 

Your memories are not just memories but written documents full of Olney history.
 

Thanks, Gwen

==================================================================
 Pete Peterson
depete@hotmail.com
	


 I was born in Salem, Illinois and before the age of 1, I moved to  Los Angeles, Ca. and lived with my grandmother who lived in Pasadena.  At age 4  I saw the Rose Bowl parade and shortly thereafter, I moved in with my other grandparents in Seminary, Illinois between Calhoun and Parkersburg.(Big Change)  My mother and uncle (Ralph Webber) used his GI benefit and purchased a house on East Cherry street next door to Bob Brown and my uncle Bruce Webber across the street from my old buddy Steve Forsythe.  At age 6, coming from a broken home, we moved to West Cherry street as my grandfather had built us a shack.  Therefore, at age 6, I went to Central where I remember the best times were playing marbles and sports before school, during recess and after school. We played for keeps and marbles and I would go to school with 10 and sometimes come home with 50 to 100.   In the 4th grade, one of the things that I remember the most was we had the prettiest lady I have ever seen for a home room teacher.  It was Judy and Patty Bunting's mother and she was the nicest person and she died unexpectedly at a young age. That summer we would go to the shoe factory and get in the discarded leather bundles and make forts. We would go to the vinegar plant and get up in the old bins where they put the apples and each find one to eat and walk along the railroad track and cut across the Wilson's pond and go fishing. If we were lucky, we had found enough Coke bottles along the way to sell to get a soft ice cream cone at the Locker plant. In the 5th grade, I had Mr. Bowling and we were in the basement with 5th grade boys on one side and 6th grade boys on the other.  If we had a spelling bee or math ciphering contest, the 6th graders used to try to beat me up before and after school for embarrassing them for winning the contest.  In geography we had to remember the 50 states and their capitals.  It’s a small world as I have traveled to all 50 states and their capital cities.  That summer I had a new experience, my best pal Jerry Quick and I would ride our bicycles to the junkyard and shoot rats with our BB guns.  One day we got real smart as the BB's were bouncing off the rats, we rode back to the house and Jerry got his over and under (a 22 rifle on the top and a 410 shotgun on the bottom), so we went back and shot the rats.  As we went down the hill, he hit a big hole, it seemed like he went almost 10 feet in the air and when he landed, it broke his collarbone.  His mother just knew that I had put him up to that as we were the same age but I was a year ahead of him in school.  I never had Mr. Couch as a teacher or Mr. Eagleton.  I always wondered what happened to Couch as he resigned after he decided to play softball with a football and Bobby Shelton hit the ball and the bat bounced back and blacked both of his eyes.  It almost knocked him out!  In the 6th grade I was now 10 and I lost some interest in anything they were trying to teach me except for what made girls tick. That summer Mr. Couch hired some boys and girls to plant tomatoes and other vegetables and then we picked them and sold them.  We had a great time as behind the Gare girls' house, we had a clubhouse and our favorite game was spin the bottle.  Once again, Jerry never answered when his mom called for him, she came down there and found us with our cowboy and indian playing gear on the wall and we were smooching with the girls playing spin the bottle.  So much for girls.  After a few years, I gave up on that and tried figuring out what made women tick.  I am still working on that, so far I have gotten 1% or 2% down.  I was pleased to sit next to Mr. Eagleton at our 1998 40th reunion.  We discussed his son who has made some great progress in helping prolong lives.  I read about him several times as he was written up in the New England Journal of Medicine and he was at the University of Virginia in Charlottesville.   

 

           Now, at age 11, I start Jr. High.  I had one distinction from my first 6 years, perfect attendance at Cherry and Central.  In the 7th grade I think our principal was Wilbur Hatch.  I know there was a sweet lady Ms. Gibson that worked in his office as a secretary.  I also remember that some of the teachers were sadistically as they used to see how hard they could hit a child and if he didn't cry, the next day they would add a couple licks.  Of course today, they would be tarred and feathered, so we went from one extreme so that now you can't even hug a child when they fall and skin their knee.  I used to be locked out of the house at 6 something in the morning as my mother was still working the 7 o'clock shift at the shoe factory.  I would go to Mike's (Hovey's) as my sister worked there and if she was working that morning I had breakfast before school or something from that wonderful bakery next door.  If she wasn't, sometimes the money that I made from my paper route after buying my own clothes, books, pens paper etc., I didn't get to eat.  In 9th grade we went to good ol' Olney High.  It was 2 miles from my house and the Joneses across the street and my ol' buddy Clarence Smith were eligible to ride the bus.  They even made exceptions for the Bunting girls.  I could either ride my bike or walk.  Most times if it was raining, I rode my bike.   As a 13 year old freshman who had been paying his own way in life with the exception of shelter, things never came easy.  So I made some good friends at  Brownies Shoebox, Gene Musgrove Shoeshine parlor across from Sterchi's barbershop, 2 doors down from Bill King's dad's barbershop, I used to stop there and play the pinball machine on my way to and from school.  I developed a super skill as if you won free games you could play a long time on a nickel.  They even let me leave games on the machine and come back and play them at a later time.  Rex Lacey was shining shoes and after he quit, they hired Harold Bundy who all of us nicknamed Shine.  After his time, they hired Bob Wilson and finally I started shining shoes.  This gave me an opportunity to meet a lot of my classmates parents when they stopped by for a shoe shine.  I enjoyed my first period algebra very much and I enjoyed my fifth period social studies with Edmond Snively as he used to let me sit out in the hallway and read a book so I wouldn't disrupt his class as I felt all the classes except algebra were being taught on a level that any sixth grader should pass.  I had tried to get geometry my freshman year also and they wouldn't let me so I took something productive, art, because the art teacher was my next door neighbor and the prettiest teacher in school.

          My sophomore year, I had geometry first period and half of the time I just went someplace and did something as I wasn't interested in any of the classes except shop.  Sometimes I would go to the lake and swim, to the golf course to look for balls to sell, out to Fox creek where Ralph Wilson and I built us a place in the woods where we lived sometimes.  Some of that mud didn't hold well during the heavy rain.  I did start going to my 5th period class which was shop.  I did like Judy Petty's dad, he tried to encourage me to go to school, but I really wasn't interested in doing anything in carpentry, auto mechanics, drafting, or electronics.  I shocked the biology teacher as I had no interest in cutting up frogs either.  Basically that's where coming from a broken home and people not caring if you live or die came into play.  They didn't care if I went to school or not but the law said you had to go until age 16 and they had already broken the law when they let me start at age 5.   

          In my Junior year I took advanced geometry first period and study hall second period and occasionally I went to an English class or two before being permanently expelled at the age of 15.  Kind of hard to understand some of the laws they had.  That was 1955 and we were the center of population of the United States.  I really took a lot of pride at such a distinguished thing.  Shortly thereafter, my uncle was killed in a car wreck racing his 53 Oldsmobile against a new 55 Chevy to his job in the oil field in Carmi.  From that I learned that the good die young as he was the hardest working of my uncles.  I did learn a lot in Olney, probably more reading between the lines than I did in the classroom.  My class of 58 was finishing their junior year without me, I was riding freight trains all over the sunny south from New Orleans La to Los Angeles Ca.   

          I joined the Army at age 17 and went into a classroom, took some tests from 8:45 to 11:30.  For that, they gave me a GED.  Sure glad that we had good teachers at Central even though a couple were a little strange.  I missed my class reunion for several years.  In 1968 I was in Vietnam for my second tour.  I had 30 months.  I was traveling in Europe in 1978 and the first time I made a reunion with my class was 1983, our 25th anniversary.  Of course, I had visited Olney and the ol' gang I ran around with had been having get togethers, every time I came home but a lot of my classmates were shocked when they saw I was 6 feet tall and 190 pounds as I had left Olney at 5'6" 140 pounds.  3 meals a day in the Army did a lot for my growing up.  As most people complained about the food, I found it to be some of the best that I had ever had since my grandparents had sold the farm.  Memories have been a joy as I love to play with email.  Last year thanks to sweet Ann publishing memories and somebody mentioning the 100th year anniversary of the white squirrel, several of us made a special trip back to celebrate which was quite enjoyable.  I got to see a whole lot of people and it was especially nice to meet Janice Dean Fuschak and her husband Dan and her daughter and husband. Once again it's a small world as when I was looking for Janice, I talked to her mother who had been born in the last house I had lived in 639 West Cherry street which is now Street Chiropractic which is the best chiropractor my wife has ever seen.  A dozen of us got together and met in Evansville at a steak house as we had been going to Bridgeport a lot as Olney never came up with a good steak house.  I went to Hovey's and visited with Mary Margaret who is now the owner since Jerry passed away shortly after we were there.  I took pictures of the parade and sent them to another girl who used to work at Hoveys (Gwen McDonald Day) who now lived in Springfield and she published most of them on http://groups.msn.com/olneymemories/home.htm.

 

I am looking forward to our reunion the last weekend of July 2003.  At this time I feel I know a lot of people from Olney better than when I was living in Olney and they were living in Olney.  I greatly appreciate all of the classmates who work so hard to make the reunion successful, especially Lou Gibson Ernst who handles the money and send out all of the notices.  We are having a pig picking on Friday night again and I hope you will call Lou if it's open to all classes as it was in 1998.  I hope you'll come as my guest and eat.  



Pete 

Class of 1958

==========================================================

John Fritchey

fritchey@houston.rr.com

Hi Ann, et al.
John (Jack) Fritchey checking in from Spring (Houston), Texas. I
ve just 
completed reading the first 19 issues of Olney Memories with great 
interest, amusement, and sometimes, confusion.
Memories? Yes, I have many about Olney. Most of them, though, result 
from personal experiences rather than remembering the infrastructure of 
the Home of the White Squirrel. A lot of those personal experiences will 
best be served by not reviewing them.
Some background for those of you that don
t remember. I spent my 
formative years in Claremont. We moved to Olney when I was eleven. Our 
first Olney residence was two doors down Pine Street from the gymnasium 
entrance of the 
new
 high school. (Gawd, was it nice to have indoor 
plumbing.) For a brief period of time, my father (Bud) owned an 
appliance store on the corner of Main and Walnut. (It later became a 
shoe store and now I know not what.) Under the store was a barber shop 
where a haircut was 50 cents. I forget the old gentleman
s name that 
operated the shears. Across Walnut was a 
discount
 store (Gibson
s?) 
that was always 
going out of business
. Over the discount store was the 
pool hall. Spent many an afternoon there.
Upon arrival in Olney, I attended Silver Street School. If recall serves 
me, Mr. Williamson was the principal and 6th grade teacher. The family 
then moved to a house on Main Street, 711 I believe. Attended St. 
Joseph
s for the 7th and 8th grades so I didn’t get the experience the 
real life at Jr. Hi. However, that
s where the rat pack of Robin 
Lockwood, Danny Peters, George Conour and myself was christened. That 
was pretty much my social circle for the remainder of my time in Olney.
My mother (Pat) was the Business Manager at Richland Memorial. By virtue 
of that relationship, I had a job as stock clerk for the hospital. One 
summer, at $1.25 an hour, I amassed a small fortune repainting every 
room in the hospital.
Dad and his good friend, Frank Hoffman, built about 20 new houses in a 
new neighborhood out by the high school. For the life of me I can
t 
remember the name of the street. For their time and place, the houses 
were really state of the art. Frank did all the carpentry and cabinetry 
and dad did all the electrical, plumbing, and heating. Both of them were 
perfectionists and put a lot of thought into details. Little things like 
putting all of the light switches 36
 off the floor so they were at hand 
level when you walked into a room. A heating duct run so that it would 
output under the bathtub. No standing or sitting in a cold tub in the 
winter time. Little things like that.
The aforementioned confusion from the Olney Memories editions was how 
little I actually knew about Olney. Hell, at 16 years old I thought I 
knew everything and everybody that had anything to do with Olney. Only 
after reading 19 chapters of Memories do I realize how little I knew 
about anybody or anything. Sure, a lot of items and places mentioned are 
rememberable but I don’t even recognize most of the people who have 
contributed to these journals. That really sets me back. But, I digress.
I was scheduled to graduate with the Class of ‘61. However, in 1960, Mr. 
Godeke and I had a basic disagreement about who should be running the 
high school. He surmised as how, since he was the one getting the 
paycheck, it should be him. Hard to argue with that logic so I went off 
to be the commander of the USAF. Took me about 3 days to figure out that 
wasn’t going to happen either. So, for the next eight years, I was just 
one of the guys. I got discharged in 1968.  Upon returning from Viet Nam,
I have visited Olney several times since 1960. Each time it was a little 
less enjoyable. The first few times I was always able to catch up with 
George Shipley, Don Watson, Ralph Beal, at the Holiday for coffee. 
(After George retired from Congress (undefeated) he temporarily moved to 
the Florida Keys. He’s back in Olney now, last I heard). George was 
actually going to nominate me to attend the Air Force Academy. However, 
my decision to not be an official member of my graduating class kind of 
put a damper on that project.
A little more history on Ralph and the Holiday. Ralph owned a motel out 
on Main named the Holiday Inn before the outfit out of Memphis was even 
known. George Shipley owned the restaurant in front of it. As the big 
chain expanded they came to cause Ralph some grief about the name of his 
place. I’m not sure exactly what agreement they came to but when Ralph 
moved to the current Holiday on 130, it was, in fact, a member of the 
Holiday Inn chain. After a time they again agreed to disagree, Ralph 
broke the ties and renamed the place just plain Holiday.
The most recent trip I made to Olney was for the fortieth ‘61 Class 
Reunion. They were nice enough to let me attend. It was surprising 
in-as-much as the only people I ran into that I knew were those in the 
class itself. I even went to the VFW and did not know a soul. In 1960, I 
knew everybody in the place as well as the Elks, Legion, K of C, and 
Moose. I should also throw in the New Yorker and the Bowery. Seems I 
spent a lot of time hanging out with my dad and those were his haunts.
Well, this has kind of been my own personal walk down Memory Lane. Since 
we have, as a group, covered most of the memorable places and changes 
with the big city, how about getting into some where are they now
scenarios, i.e.?   What have you done and where have you been in the last 
50 years. Seems like so many people have gone on to other places to 
presumably pursue a better and/or happier life. Bring us up to date.

Best Regards to all,
John Fritchey
Almost Class of 
61
fritchey@houston.rr.com


John Summers & Jim Dale-Class of 1940



Home Gardens and Fruit Trees-Following are two different perspectives on
these topics.

   John--We always had our back lot made into a vegetable garden every
spring. We would spade up the soil, and would plant various
vegetables in long rows, and in no set pattern. We would cut germinating
potatoes up, and put them in a row or two, then green
onions, lettuce, cabbage, carrots, corn, green beans, beets, and if
there was any spots left, a few turnips or whatever else we could
plant. Our daily chore was to care for the growing veggies, and it was
not difficult to keep the weeds out if you diligently worked the
rows. Later on, I believe we would plant a watermelon plant, or a
pumpkin plant, generally in the corn rows. I believe that was done
because corn was harvested later than the other vegetables, and could
grow longer.
My grandmother lived with us after she became widowed, and Grandma
Dehlinger was a stickler for preserving everything that grew.
We had canned tomatoes, canned pickles, canned corn, and everything that
grew, and was not eaten, was canned. We had a
complete kitchen in our basement area, and that place was always in use,
especially when the gas utility was in use, and we did
not have to get wood for the stove. Grandma would make sauerkraut with
the best of them. She would have the cabbage fermenting
for weeks at a time, then into cans it went.
But that canned food sure did save us a lot of money, and it sure tasted
good in the winter when no fresh vegetables were available.
And we had fruit trees in our yard. We had 2 cherry trees which
furnished fruit all summer for the family, and for the birds of the
world. We had a persimmon tree in another spot, and to round out the
fruit section, a mulberry tree, which gave the birds great
pleasure, and the family much grief when we got the droppings on the
family wash, or wherever the birds decided to make a deposit.

Grandma Dehlinger was a true German, once removed, and loved to make a
light wine from anything available. She was especially
fond of cherry wine, and one fine afternoon I got into the icebox (or
later on, a small refrigerator) and had a large helping of what I
thought was cherry juice. It tasted like cherry juice, it smelled like
cherry juice, but it hit the stomach as cherry wine. My, but it was
good. And so was I. Good and goofy. I am sure I was not punished, but
Grandma hid the wine after that, and I was ordered not to
sample things without permission. Grandma's hiding things is another
story. We found molded food for months after she died from
appendicitis.
She refused surgery, because if God had wanted us to be opened up, he
would have put buttons on our bellies.

JBS

   Jim--Back in the late 1920's and early '30's most people had home
gardens of some size. Small gardens contained the usual red and white
radishes, leaf lettuce, and perhaps green onions. Large gardens
sometimes took up a whole back yard and contained all kinds of
vegetables. Most everyone grew tomatoes and another favorite was
Kentucky Wonder green beans. Although some sweet corn varieties were
available, sweet corn hybrids like Golden Cross Bantam were just
beginning to be developed. Instead of having sweet corn some people
would buy field corn when it was in the "roasting ear" stage and either
eat it off of the cob or cut it off and eat it cooked alone or combined
with green beans to make succotash. In talking about corn on the cob,
perhaps it should not be mentioned because it was artery clogging and a
cardiologists nightmare by today's dietary standards, but there was a
unique way in which corn on the cob was eaten by some people. It
involved putting melted bacon drippings along with a generous amount of
salt and pepper in a saucer, then rolling the cob of corn in this
mixture before eating it. It was delicious and as good or better than
butter. It was also a good way to use excess bacon grease that was not
used to make wilted lettuce.  Small gardens were usually prepared by the
homeowner using a spading fork, whereas large gardens were prepared
using a horse and plow (no rotary tillers then). Usually one person
would contact some farmer who lived on the edge of town and late in the
afternoon after he had done his own chores on the farm he would drive to
town with his horse and a wagon that carried his plow. When other
neighbors saw the man working they would ask him to also plow their
gardens and in one trip the farmer might plow 2 or 3 gardens in one
evening, and then eventually plow for everyone in the neighborhood. 
Although town kids knew a little about horses and plowing, it was still
fascinating to see the farmer maneuver his horse and plow in the
relatively small space of a garden plot. Some horses were better behaved
and obeyed oral commands better than others. Since some of these years
were during the depression, the produce from the garden saved on the
food bill and excess vegetables of different kinds were also canned for
use in the winter. Many people, including my mother, made sauerkraut
from home grown or bought cabbage. It was crisper and sweeter than
commercial kraut. The fermenting crocks of kraut were relegated to the
basement or garage while fermenting because of the offensive odor. My
mother usually took some of the kraut and stuffed it into pickled green
peppers that were canned. The combination was crisp and had a flavor
that was gourmet before we knew what gourmet meant. I have never seen
such a product available commercially, but if it were I am sure it would
be a big hit.
   With regard to fruit trees, the main ones grown were apple, pear, and
cherry--especially cherry. The apples were usually summer apples grown
for pies and apple sauce. Kids usually ate the apples when they were
still green, and the practice was to eat soda crackers with them to
decrease the sour taste. If kids did not have an apple tree in their own
yard they would walk the alleys until they found someone's tree that
hung over the fence and out into the alley and they would pick apples
from it. They considered the alley as public domain and kid accessible.
The pears were Kieffers which were as hard as a rock unless picked and
allowed to mellow for a while after which they became softer and more
edible. They were pretty good canned. Most of the cherries were the sour
type and most people had from one to three or four trees in their yard.
They came up from seed very easily and were also easily transplanted.
Although you could eat them straight from the tree, the cherries were
fairly sour and were better in cherry pies or cobblers, or in preserves.
The seeds or pits were removed using a woman's old-fashioned hair pin.
My mother made excellent preserves which were so good because they were
so thick in texture. To make them thick without having to cook them for
a long period of time and heating up the kitchen (before
air-conditioning), we put them outside on the car port or garage roof
where heat from the dark roof and sunshine increased evaporation and
thickened them. It was my job to go up on the roof and stir the flat
pans of preserves to hasten the evaporation. We sometimes covered them
with cheese-cloth to deter insects. A few people had the dark, sweet
cherries and they were delicious. Most of them were eaten right off the
tree as they ripened.
JD


John Summers & Jim Dale-Class of 1940
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 ================================================

